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CAP received a total of 15 tenure track (TT) and continuing non-tenure track (CNTT) position 
requests this year; one TT position request was withdrawn.1 We worked with the Curriculum 
Committee in reviewing requests and meeting with departments/programs. In this report, we present 
each position request along with recommendations regarding the requests and the timing of searches. 

 
Postdoctoral Fellowships 
 

Two applications for a postdoctoral fellow through 
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In response to CAP’s recommendations, President Kim Cassidy has indicated her agreement (pending 
budgetary review). At her request, CAP has communicated these decisions to each department and 
program. As has been the custom, the President will provide a formal response to the CAP Annual 
Report at a later date. CAP will also provide an addendum to this report that includes issues addressed 
subsequent to its distribution. 

 
Chemistry 
 

The Chemistry Department submitted a request for a continuing non-tenure track (CNTT) position to 
teach the General Chemistry laboratory sections due to the impending retirement of the CNTT who 
currently teaches these sections. General Chemistry enrolls ~90 undergraduate students each semester, 
which requires that four 3-hour laboratory sections be offered. In addition to teaching the four lab 
sections each semester, the CNTT is responsible for planning the experiments, purchasing the 
necessary equipment and supplies, writing the lab manuals, preparing reagents and setting up the lab, 
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provide core curriculum coverage. This position would begin in the fall of 2016, following the 
completion of an interim faculty member’s 3-year term. Indeed, the Computer Science Department 
has had full-time interim staffing since 2010. 
 

CAP acknowledges the growth of the Computer Science major and minor. In addition, CAP notes 
the positive nature of the working relationship between the BMC and Haverford CS departments. 
Evidence of the collaborative efforts between the two departments include the fact that certain core 
courses, such as CMSC-B240: Principles of Computer Organization and CMSC-B245: Principles of 
Programming, are taught in alternating years on each campus. Furthermore, each campus offers 
unique courses that are available to students from both Colleges, including Discrete Mathematics, 
which is required for the Haverford CS major but has only 
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proposes to make only one hire who focuses on that period: namely, a specialist “in Early Modern 
Literature who can teach Shakespeare and drama, with an emphasis on race and globalization.” 
Given the current training of candidates in this field, such a scholar would engage “Islamic, 
Hispanophone, Asian or African connections” because of 15-16th-century colonialist ventures and 
would be an important anchor of the geographical-temporal axis that the department sees as one of 
the two defining its curriculum. The second position, proposed for a search in 2016-17, would 
reimagine the current position in Early Modern poetry, whose occupant had already broadened her 
expertise to include aspects of modern poetry, and address the needs of the second axis defining the 
curriculum, namely theoretical and formal concerns. This position would have as its focus the new 
poetic forms emerging in music, in spoken voice, in print and online and would be embedded in 
“the long history of African American and Afro Caribbean lyric forms.” The Department sees itself 
affirming its commitment to the inclusion of race and diversity in its curriculum by the broad vision 
of the position in Early Modern drama and by the innovative and forward-thinking redefinition of 
poetics in the second. It further argues that the very nature of the two proposed positions will 
encourage the building of relationships with other fields in humanities and the social sciences; it 
attached numerous letters from other departments and programs attesting to the desirability of such 
outreach. 
 

Colleagues in English, CAP and the Curriculum Committee representative discussed the global 
implications of the first position requested, both for the research and course offerings of candidates 
as well as for the direction in which the Department sees itself moving. We also noted that there are 
no courses in the Bi-Co on Shakespeare and his contemporaries taught by a tenure track professor 
and that this lack will not be remedied soon, given the Provostial commitments of Haverford’s 
Shakespeare specialist and his teaching interests in other areas once he returns to his home 
department. In the discussion of the second request, English faculty wanted to allay concerns about 
a possible overlap with the courses of their colleague specializing in African literature. When 
questioned about the imbalance between modern and pre-modern specialties to which this second 
request would contribute, they pointed as well to the synergies among the modernists currently in 
place, forming a heuristic cluster of specialists in Latino/a novel and Asian-American film. They 
stressed the attractiveness that this nexus of interests would present to candidates. Since the 
Department hopes to field a strong pool of diversity candidates, this would be an important factor. 
 

CAP recommends that the English Department’s request to search for a tenure-track 
Assistant Professor specializing in Shakespeare and Early Modern drama with an emphasis 
on race and globalization be approved for the following reasons: 
 

Consistently healthy enrollments in Shakespeare, in particular, and 16th-century literature, in general, 
point to the importance of this position for students not only majoring/minoring in English but also 
taking such courses for their interest. The centrality of Shakespeare and his contemporary dramatists 
to the studies of Early Modern theater as a basis for study of modern English dramatic (and other) 
literature(s) convince us that this position needs to be approved. The current absence of any tenure-
track professor teaching this specialty argues most strongly for approval of this position request. 
English made a convincing case for the global perspective engaged by potential candidates in this 
field, who are regularly exposed to and become expert in issues of race and colonialism raised by 
plays of Shakespeare and his contemporaries. We are convinced that such an emphasis is present in 
training at top graduate schools and represents an important future direction of the field. 
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�&�$�3���U�H�F�R�P�P�H�Q�G�V���W�K�D�W���W�K�H���(�Q�J�O�L�V�K���'�H�S�D�U�W�P�H�Q�W�·�V���V�H�F�R�Q�G���U�H�T�X�H�V�W���I�R�U�� a tenure-track positBot in new poetic forms emer/F0g F0 music, F0 prF0t atd onlF0e, embedded F0 the long history of African American and Afro CarFbbean lyrFc forms, be revised and resubmFtted. 

 

CAP and Curriculum were �L�P�S�U�H�V�V�H�G���E�\���W�K�H���'�H�S�D�U�W�P�H�Q�W�·�V���G�H�V�L�U�H���W o diversify its curriculum and 

�I�D�F�X�O�W�\���D�Q�G���E�\���L�W�V���V�W�U�D�W�H�J�L�F���W�K�L�Q�N�L�Q�J���D�U�R�X�Q�G���U�H�L�P�D�J�L�Q�L�Q�J���D���´�S�R�H�W�U�\���S�R�V�L�W�L�R�Q�µ���D�W���W�K�H���L�Q�W�H�U�V�H�F�W�L�R�Q���R�I��

current print, musical, and onlF0e lyric composieBots with the theory and formal study of poetry. CAP encourages the Department to explore both research and curricular F0terseceBots with colleagues F0 other disciplF0es. Nonetheless, both Committees are cotcerned that the current definieBot of the proposed posieBot is temporally 

�W�R�R���Q�D�U�U�R�Z���D�Q�G���X�Q�Q�H�F�H�V�V�D�U�L�O�\���O�L�P�L�W�V���W�K�L�V���S�R�V�L�W�L�R�Q�·�V��

focus to the contemporary period without devoting enough atteneBot to the Anglophone poetic tradieBot across the ceneuries, as engaged by authors of different genders and races. While CAP appreciates the 

�W�K�R�X�J�K�W�I�X�O���G�H�V�F�U�L�S�W�L�R�Q���R�I���W�K�H���'�H�S�D�U�W�P�H�Q�W�·�V���W�Z�R���D�[�H�V���D�Q�G���W�K�H���Z�D�\�V���W�K�D�W���W�K�L�V���V�H�F�R�Q�G��

posieBot would map onto the formal-theoretical one, we believe that it should also reflect a broader geographical-temporal axis. 

 

Enviro0mental Studies 

 

The Environmental Studies (ES) Program submitted a posieBot proposal to request approval to cotduce a search for a tenure-track posieBot F0 2015-16. DurF0g the course of the listening meeting F0 Fall 2014, CAP representatives agaF0 emphasized the importance of rooting the tenure-track (TT) posieBot request F0 terms of substantive curricular needs and the Progr

�D�P�·�V���O�D�U�J�H�U���P�L�V�V�L�R�Q���D�Q�G���J�R�D�O�V��  

 

The current posieBot request was motivated by many factors including the challenge of staffF0g the Tri-College Environmental Studies minor without the benefit of faculty wholly dedicated to the Environmental Studies program. The ES faculty proposes that the requested TT posieBot be situated withF0 the Environmental Studies program so as to regularize coverage of the core courses associated with ES as they look towards developF0g an Environmental Studies major. The current proposal requests a TT posieBot focused on the interface between ES and the social sciences so as to complement current ES faculty strengths in the humanieBes (Stroud) and natural sciences (Barber). In particular, the ES proposal highlights the importance of GIS and articulates the numerous ways F0 which faculty from multiple departments would benefit from a colleague with expertise in geospatial analysis. In recent years, GIS instruceBot on all three campuses has been underwrFtten by a Tri-College Mellon grant. The ES proposal details many others examples of tri-college cooperation as well as interdisciplF0ary conneceBots among departments.  

 

CAP recommends that the request for a tenure track positBot F0 Environme0tal Studies not be approved at this time.

 

 

CAP asks that the ES faculty continue to work to clarify and define the visio0 of the ES program and the ways F0 which their long-range visBot for the ES program fFts with the strategic goals of the College. CAP believes that such an exercise, with the support of external consultants, will help ES determFne how to priorFtize substantive areas withF0 the field and will thereby direct them toward clear foci for thFs new posieBot. After thFs process, CAP would welcome a new posieBot request that reflects the new mission and visBot. We would hope that thFs richer cotceptualiz

�D�W�L�R�Q���R�I���(�6�·�V���J�R�D�O s and mission would highlight multiple pathways through the ES minor (or, eventually, major) and help the ES faculty develop an overarching plat to maximize cooperation with the ES faculty at Haverford and Swarthmore. 
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Assistant Professor or advanced Assistant Professor levels, who would be able to teach genre and 
survey courses but would expand beyond traditional boundaries by bringing a specialty in Global 
Cities, Film and Visual Culture, or Gender and Sexuality Studies. Such specialties would complement 
the expertise of the three members of the Bi-Co department and contribute to their mission of 
teaching German in a cross-cultural, transnational context. This new hire must also bring experience 
and expertise in language teaching at all levels, given both the loss of the current interim language 
coordinator at the end of AY 2015-16, and the ever-greater demand to incorporate technology in 
language pedagogy. The expertise in language pedagogy is all the more important in that usually half 
of the courses taught on each campus are language courses. The proposal emphasized the extra-
departmental engagement of the three Bi-Co members, especially of the Chair of German at Bryn 
Mawr, who teaches at all levels of the Comparative Literature program and whose regular offerings 
are cross-listed in Philosophy and International Studies. 
 

Bi-College German faculty, CAP and the representative from Curriculum Committee began by 
discussing the desirability of a tenure track position over the CNTT hire originally requested. Given 
the heavy proportion of language classes in each campus’ offerings that the colleagues see no way to 
reduce, a CNTT might seem a more logical option. The German colleagues countered that a TT hire 
would contribute more than a CNTT pedagogue to the scholarly profile of the department and thus 
bring the stability required to assure coverage of 200- and 300-level courses in light of sabbatical 
leaves and extra-departmental teaching obligations. They averred that two TT positions at Bryn 
Mawr, in addition to the two at Haverford, are necessary for a viable Bi-Co German program. 
Furthermore, graduates of doctoral programs in German are trained in language pedagogy and 
expect that the teaching of language at all levels is central to the excellence of a literary and cultural 
studies program. There was disagreement as to the necessity of a coordinator for the first two years 
of language study and direction of the undergraduate teaching assistants, since the Bryn Mawr 
department has been used to the role played by a language coordinator, whereas Haverford TT 
colleagues have not. This is an issue that will need to be addressed further, as Bryn Mawr German is 
limited to 2 FTE. During the conversation CAP and the Curriculum Committee representative 
acknowledged on many occasions the importance of German colleagues’ heavy engagement in extra-
departmental programs in Comparative Literature, Music, Philosophy, and Africana Studies.  They 
replied that such engagement is consonant with their transnational view of German studies, of 
which they are understandably proud. 
 

CAP recommends that the Bi-College German Department’s request to search for a tenure-
track generalist at the Assistant Professor or Advanced Assistant Professor level with 
additional specialties that would contribute to interdisciplinary programs be approved for 
the following reasons: 
 

Given the levels of experience in the Bi-Co Department (two Full Professors, one advanced 
Assistant Professor), it is important to assure a stable future for German at Bryn Mawr by 
appointing a tenure track colleague who will offer courses at all levels and will soon be able to 
contribute to leadership and administrative responsibilities. CAP’s recommendation of this tenure-
track position carries with it several expectations. The stability provided should, as the department 
contends, increase the numbers of majors and minors. This hire must be made with the goal of 
enhancing the Bi-Co collaborative enterprise and the optimal use of resources, most notably in 
avoiding duplication on the two campuses of under-enrolled courses. This TT appointment will also 
provide the opportunity to see how the absence of a specifically trained language pedagogue affects 
the Bryn Mawr program. At the time of the next retirement, CAP will need to look carefully at all 
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that include a significant component of language instruction. Insofar as most students who major in 
Italian d
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size the department any further would compromise its ability not only to offer a major in 
Philosophy, but also to serve the broader goals of the liberal arts curriculum. The current 
department has a strong record of contribution to the Emily Balch Seminar Program, to “360” 
collaborations, to International Studies, Gender and Sexuality Studies, and Comparative Literature. 
 

A request to fill this position was brought forward last year, along with the request to search this 
year in ethics and feminist philosophy. CAP declined to act on this second position request at that 
time, and advised the department to wait for this year’s search to yield a new colleague who could 
then be involved in crafting the proposal for a fourth position. Since, however, both of the 
department’s current members will be on leave in 2016-17, CAP now thinks the search for this 
fourth department member had best go forward sooner rather than later. Were this year’s search to 
fail, we would recommend searching in Ethics again next year and postponing the search requested 
in this proposal until 2017-18. 

 
Physics 
 

The Physics Department requested to conduct a search for a tenure track (TT) position in the 
context of the impending retirement of a colleague. The Department has requested to begin its 
search for the position two years ahead of this retirement, with an eye to building as diverse a pool 
of candidates as possible. The Physics Department justified the need for this position based on the 
very high enrollments they experience in their introductory level courses, including a semester-long 
course designed for non-science majors that satisfies the scientific investigation (SI) and quantitative 
(QM) distributional requirements (such as Physics 106/156), two year-long sections designed for 
post-baccalaureate and advanced undergraduate students (Physics 101/102), and a year-long 
calculus-based sequence (Physics 121/122) designed for Physics and other science majors. 
Approximately half of the Physics Department’s teaching power is dedicated to these courses (16.5 
courses = 3.3 FTE). The Department is requesting a TT position to maintain their staffing at 6 TT, 
1 CNTT, which would allow them to remain leave-proof under ordinary circumstances. No specific 
area of expertise would be designated for this position as physics PhDs are broadly trained in the 
basic principles of the physical sciences and should therefore be able to teach a variety of courses 
within the Department’s curriculum. The open nature of the proposed search, in terms of 
disciplinary focus, should be advantageous from a diversity perspective as well. 
 

The enrollment pressures described by the Physics faculty are predominantly at the introductory 
level, prompting CAP to inquire about the possibility of hiring a continuing non-tenure track 
(CNTT) faculty member, rather than a TT, to meet their staffing needs. The Department argued in 
response that a CNTT position would be considerably less attractive to a diversity candidate.  
 

CAP recommends that the Physics Department’s request for a tenure-track position be 
approved at the Assistant or Associate Professor level, with the following conditions: 
 

CAP commends the Physics Department’s goal of diversifying the faculty with this position. The 
Physics Department clearly outlined several steps they have taken and plan to take in order to 
identify and recruit a diverse candidate pool, giving solid evidence of their commitment to this 
approach.   
 

CAP’s recommendation pre-supposes the intention to search for a colleague who will diversify the 
College’s faculty as a whole. CAP recommends that the Physics Department devote up to 3 years to 
this search in order to maximize the likelihood of success in recruiting a diversity candidate. If that 
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effort is unsuccessful, the Physics Department will need to submit a new position request to CAP, 
one that re-visits the question of whether a TT or a CNTT best meets their staffing need. 

 
Psychology 
 

The Psychology Department requested approval to conduct a search for two tenure track faculty 
positions. The first request was for a position to be searched for in Social or Cultural Psychology 
du




